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CHARTER TOWNSHIP OF YPSILANTI 
SPECIAL MEETING 

 
 

Thursday, June 25, 2009 – 11:30 a.m. 
 

Board Room, Civic Center, 7200 S. Huron River Drive,  
Ypsilanti Township 

 
AGENDA 

 
A Special Meeting of the Charter Township of Ypsilanti Board of Trustees has been 
called by Supervisor Brenda Stumbo to consider the following item: 
 
 
1) To authorize legal counsel to proceed with litigation to declare the property 
 located at 2601 Verna a public nuisance 
 
2) Authorize Cobalt Community Research to conduct a Citizen Satisfaction Survey, 
 at a cost of $5,000, account #101-267-000-801-000 
 
3) Authorizations & Bids 
 
 
 
 
 
6/23/09 

 
 



McLAIN & WINTERS 
ATTORNEYS AND COUNSELORS AT LAW 

61 N. HURON 
YPSILANTI, MICHIGAN 48197 

(734) 481-1120 
DENNIS O. McLAIN                                                                                                                                                 FAX (734) 481-8909 
WM. DOUGLAS WINTERS                                                                                                                     E-MAIL: mcwinlaw@gmail.com 
ANGELA B. KING 

      
      June 19, 2009 
 
Brenda Stumbo, Supervisor 
Karen Lovejoy Roe, Clerk 
Larry Doe, Treasurer 
Charter Township of Ypsilanti 
7200 South Huron River Drive 
Ypsilanti, MI 48197 
 
 
Re: 2601 Verna 
 
Dear Township Officials: 
 
At the Wednesday, June 17, 2009 Development Team meeting, Ordinance 
Officer Bill Elling provided all in attendance his “Notice of Condemnation and 
Order to Demolish concerning 2601 Verna Street.”  The photographs, copies 
of which I attach to this letter, literally take one’s breath away.  This particular 
residence has been vacant for approximately three years since the death of the 
wife of Thomas O. Monahan, who predeceased her.  Apparently the property is 
titled only to Mr. Monahan, although we have ordered an expedited title search to 
confirm ownership.  It is our understanding from Ordinance Officer Elling that Mr. 
Monahan died without a will and Mrs. Monahan’s name was supposedly never 
put on the deed. 
 
The pictures taken by Bill Elling in full “Hazmat” protective clothing, respirator and 
all, show the growth of various types of mold and fungus throughout the entire 
premises.  Building Director Ron Fulton noted that it actually looked in many 
areas like mold was growing both down from the ceiling and up from the surfaces 
throughout the house, much like “stalactites and stalagmites” one sees in 
underground caverns. 
 
The health risk presented is enormous.  This property needs to be demolished, 
with care taken not to unleash any hazardous spores into the atmosphere, or at 
least as few as possible. 
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Township legal counsel requests that the Township Board authorize legal 
counsel to proceed immediately with an emergency petition to declare the 
property a public nuisance and obtain a permit for demolition.  Although this is a 
matter that has just come to our attention, Bill Elling informs us there is only one 
remaining heir to Mr. and Mrs. Monahan, their son Christopher Slay (apparently 
adopted).  Mr. Slay himself is quite ill and so most conversations that have been 
had have taken place with his wife, Monica Slay.  Mr. Slay has absolutely no 
ability either from poor health or financially to cope with this situation.  
Unfortunately, even though he may be cooperative, since his father’s will was 
never probated (and his mother died intestate), we have a situation similar to 669 
Calder.  That involved a single family home that was also still titled in the name 
of the deceased parent. 
 
If the title work confirms that fee title is still in the name of Thomas Monahan, we 
would proceed with the filing of a lawsuit against the estate of the deceased Mr. 
Monahan and his son, Christopher Slay.  I believe a court would consent to the 
entry of an order declaring the property a public nuisance and providing for its 
demolition with the consent of the only remaining survivor of Mr. Monahan, being 
his son.  Unfortunately, I have been made aware that this particular property is 
not located in an area that qualifies for Neighborhood Stabilization funds.  Thus, 
the Township would have to incur the expense of demolition and place a judicial 
lien against the property.  The judicial lien would probably be a “moot point” 
because we are also informed that the property will be going into tax foreclosure 
next year. 
 
Please advise everyone’s wishes on this matter as soon as possible.  Given the 
gravity of the situation as evidenced by the photographs taken by Bill Elling, this 
house needs to be demolished as soon as conceivably possible. 
 
      Sincerely, 

       
      Dennis O. McLain 
 
/drt 
Attachments 
cc: Trustees Currie/Eldridge/Martin/Sizemore  
 Dan Dzierbicki  Bill Elling Ron Fulton  Joe Lawson 
 Mike Radzik   Wm. Douglas Winters  
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June 19, 2009 
 
Gary Selesko 
Cislo Title Company 
500 E. Eisenhower Pkwy., Ste. 150 
Ann Arbor, MI  48108 
 
Re: Location: 2601 Verna;    

Parcel No.: K-11-07-206-001 
  
 Request for Expedited Title Search  
 
Dear Mr. Selesko: 
 
This letter will serve as my formal request that Cislo Title Company perform an 
expedited title search for the aforementioned property. The basis for the request that 
said search be expedited is due to the dangerous condition of this property which is a 
threat to the health, safety and welfare of the public.  
 
In addition, please find enclosed a copy of the General Property Information 
obtained from the Township’s website which identifies the owner of the property as 
being Thomas O. Monahan at 639 Glenwood Avenue, Ypsilanti, MI  48198. 
 
As part of the title search I request that you also provide copies of any mortgage(s) 
and/or liens that have been filed with the Washtenaw County Register of Deeds. 
 
If after review of this correspondence and attachment hereto you have any questions 
or I can be of further assistance, please contact me. 
 

Sincerely, 

               
Dennis O. McLain 
Ypsilanti Township Attorney  

 
/drt 
Attachment 
cc:  Ypsilanti Township Board  Wm. Douglas Winters 
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MEMORANDUM 
 
 
To: Ypsilanti Township Board of Trustees 
 
From: Karen Lovejoy Roe, Clerk 
 
Date: June 24, 2009 
 
Subject: Authorizations & Bids 
 
I am requesting the Board to take action on the following item: 
 
Authorize: 
 
A. The request of Captain Brad Johnson to seek sealed bids to replace lockers at 

the main fire station. This item is budgeted in line item #206-970-000-980-001. 
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